
If you need disability-related accommodations in order to participate in this program/event, please contact Wendy 
Ford, Economic Development Coordinator at 319-356-5248 or wendy-ford@iowa-city.org.  We ask that contact us 

early to allow sufficient time to meet your access needs. 

 
 

 
 

 

 
Agenda 

City Council 
Economic Development Committee 

 
 

Monday, November 27, 2017 
4:00 pm 

Emma Harvat Hall 
City Hall 

 

1. Call to Order 

2. Consider approval of minutes from the October 19, 2017 Economic Development 
Committee meeting 

3. Consider request for funding for Riverside Theater 

4. Consider recommendation for staff to proceed with legislative process establishing 
East Foster Road Urban Renewal Area 

5. Staff report 

6. Committee time 

7. Other business 

8. Adjournment  
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RIVERSIDE THEATRE 

Funding Request 

October, 2017 
 

 

Executive Summary 

 

Riverside Theatre is requesting continued support from the City of Iowa City, in the amount of 

$20,000 for the City’s upcoming FY19. This is an increase of $5,000 in previous funding, which we 

hope the City will consider appropriate given our plan to offer Free Shakespeare at the Festival 

Stage in lower City Park in June, 2018.  

 

City funding will help sustain Riverside Theatre through its full-year season, but funding will have 

the most direct impact on the summer programming, which is one of RT’s and Iowa City’s most 

unique and valued offerings. We also respectfully request that the City consider budgeting 

funding at the same amount for the following two seasons. 

 

 

Background: Producing Theatre in Lower City Park 

 

In 2017 RT planned to perform both plays, MACBETH and BOMB-ITTY OF ERRORS, outdoors at 

the Festival Stage. Late May through early June, most rehearsals for MACBETH went off without 

any weather issues. However, as the show opened, temperatures soared and several serious storms 

moved through the area. Two of the nine performances were affected by rain and/or lightning—

the 6/14 performance was interrupted and held for rain; the 6/15 performance ended early and 

patrons did not see the conclusion of the play. On another performance day, an excessive heat 

advisory was issued. During the day many patrons called to see if we were going to cancel the 

performance and though 90 tickets were sold, only about 60 attended the performance. Ticket 

sales patterns showed that patrons were extremely wary of booking in advance. Calls to the Box 

Office indicated that Park Road/Dubuque St. construction was a further challenge to attendance. 

And attendance throughout the run of MACBETH averaged under 150 patrons per night. 

  

With a third of the outdoor performances affected by weather, and because pre-sales did not 

suggest the Gilbert St. theatre couldn’t accommodate audience for the second show, RT chose to 

produce BOMB-ITT OF ERRORS indoors. After the announcement was made, the sales that 

followed the change were strong—nearly all performances were sell out, or close. The smaller 

indoor capacity limited ticket revenue, but in the end RT felt that ensuring the best patron 

experience and artistic product was a more prudent choice. 

 

RT is committed to producing live theatre at the Festival Stage. The community tells us they value 

and are proud that outdoor Shakespeare productions happen in their city. However, we need 
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more of them to attend, so removing obstacles within our control seems necessary. Mitigating 

financial risk also has to be a priority for us as an organization. Our plan for summer 2018 is in 

line with these goals, and increased City funding will help us accomplish it. 

 

SUMMER 2018—June-July Programming 

1) Free Shakespeare at the Festival Stage 

RT is planning to not require a ticket purchase to attend the shows at the Festival Stage. This is a 

radical move, but we believe it makes sense because:  

a) Ticket price can be an obstacle to participation; removing it will allow us to serve a greater 

percentage of our community 

b) We have gained production efficiencies and managed to get our expenses to a level where 

they can reasonably be expected to be offset by contributions 

c) The preponderance of free programming in Iowa City during the summer sometimes sets 

an expectation that our programming in the Park is, or should be free 

d) Free Shakespeare will open up other funding doors that may be more stable than ticket 

revenue. It will also likely increase participation in our second (ticketed) summer show, 

and possibly build audience for future Gilbert St. programming, too. 

The Shakespeare play currently planned for summer 2018 is ROMEO AND JULIET. Artistic 

Director Sean Lewis will direct. In the same manner as MACBETH in 2017, the production will be 

his unique re-envisioning of what for many is a familiar play. Seven performances are planned (a 

two week run) for mid- to late June.  

RT’s FY18 Budget, which was approved by its Board in October, includes the following 

assumptions related to the Free Shakespeare Plan: 

Un-earned ticket revenue will be offset with an increase of about $20K in summer-related 

contributions vs. 2017. RT’s Board feels this goal is attainable and is committed to assisting RT 

staff with solicitation. RT is confident that the Free Shakespeare plan will prompt 

a) Existing sponsors to consider increasing support 

b) Existing sponsors of other programming (e.g., the Will Power outreach tour in Iowa City) 

to add funding for Free Shakespeare 

c) New/lapsed sponsors to participate 

The plan has already been probed with a few major partners; all have been supportive. Any 

increase from the City (requested: $5K) will be put toward this goal. The continued/increased 

support from the City will further help us make the case for support from other businesses, 

organizations and individuals in the community. 

EDC 11.27.17 packet 
page 11



RT Funding Request, October 2017     Page 3 of 5 

 

The budget also assumes a conservative increase in concessions revenue because of higher 

attendance. RT will also develop donation request tactics for some attendees. 

This show will be promoted loudly locally and elsewhere in Iowa. RT will make an announcement 

as early as December 2017 to build excitement among patrons and donors. 

 

In the immediate area, outreach will be central to the marketing plan. RT will promote Free 

Shakespeare through the WILL POWER tour, which visits Iowa City and Cedar Rapids schools. 

We’ll also reach out to groups who connect with those who might not have the means to come to 

a ticketed event. Social media will help us to cover areas within driving distance. And traditional 

marketing will still be part of the plan (mailed brochure; posters; rack cards at hotels; Iowa Public 

Radio underwriting; print and online ads, email promotions, etc.) 

 

2) Ticketed programming play at the Gilbert St theatre 

The second summer play will be a piece that will appeal to young and old alike--THE 39 STEPS is 

under consideration. It will run for 15 performances from late June-July.  

This 4-actor retelling of the classic Alfred Hitchcock film noir/mystery is a play RT can produce 

well indoors. Each of the actors plays multiple characters; there are lots of quick changes and the 

dialogue is witty (as with BOMB-ITTY). This seems the perfect summer fare for our community. 

We are adding an extra week of programming to our typical summer plan so patrons will have 

more opportunities to attend. This will help offset revenue unearned from the FREE Shakespeare. 

We’ll also attempt to secure actor/crew availability for a 5th week so that an extension can happen, 

if sales merit. (The need for this provision was learned during BOMB-ITTY last summer.) 

 

2017-18 SEASON—Gilbert St. 

 

Though the Free Shakespeare is the big news of our season, from September-April we will be 

providing the community with 90 other intimate and thought-provoking professional theatre 

experiences at our Gilbert St. theatre. RT’s Artistic Director Sean Lewis has selected another 6-

show season that’s generating positive buzz in the community. All feedback and sales results to 

date indicate we’re programming what the community wants to see. 

 

• Riverdog season pass sales are at 440, an increase of about 10% over last year’s sales.  

• Our September play, BAKERSFIELD MIST, hit its revenue projection despite the 

challenges of UI football and strong programming at Hancher--including one free event--

during the run.  
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We have projected that the upcoming 17-18 season shows will match or beat the performance of 

16-17, during which attendance was up 24% vs. 15-16s:  

 

• Up now (October-November): A play by one of the just-announced 2017 MacArthur 

fellows, Annie Baker, CIRCLE MIRROR TRANSFORMATION 

• November-December: LUNGS, by Duncan Macmillan. This two-hander from the UK-

based playwright of last year’s EVERY BRILLIANT THING features a young, diverse cast 

and is sure to appeal to the desirable under 40 audience segment. 

• DETROIT, by Lisa D’Amour. RT is working with the Dramatists Guild Fund to bring the 

playwright to Iowa City for workshop at RT, in partnership with the UI MFA Playwriting 

and Acting departments. 

• A world-premiere of a new play by Jennifer Fawcett, APPLES IN WINTER. 

• A world-premiere of a new play by Sean Lewis, TOOTH AND NAIL.  

 

BUDGET SUMMARY 

A breakeven budget is projected for RT’s current season. Net revenue projected from the 2-show 

summer season offsets approximately 25% of RT’s full-year general operating expense. 

 

 

INCOME $

Earned Income 205,561

Contributed Income 254,600

TOTAL INCOME 460,161

EXPENSES $

Artistic  166,630

Production  29,760

Education  3,100

Marketing 54,822

Patron Services  42,278

Administration 50,019

Development  38,711

Facility  74,741

TOTAL EXPENSE 460,061

NET INCOME 100

RIVERSIDE THEATRE

FY18 BUDGET
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CONCLUSION 

This season, RT will continue to ensure that area residents can enjoy buzz-worthy, compelling 

professional theatre locally—right in their own downtown and City Park. We are upping our 

game by making one of the most prominent productions free. RT appreciates the City’s 

partnership and willingness to consider funding support for these efforts.  
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Date: November 20, 2017 
To: Economic Development Committee 
From: Wendy Ford, Economic Development Coordinator 
Re: Agenda item #4 – Consider recommending staff proceed with legislative process 

establishing East Foster Road Urban Renewal Area 

Introduction 
Staff has been working with a developer on plans to complete Foster Road from the intersection 
with Dubuque Street to Prairie du Chien Road. The developer seeks City assistance with a portion 
of the costs of building the road and associated public infrastructure. The road would facilitate the 
development of a senior living residential facility, multi-family apartment units, a series of 4 plexes, 
and eventually an office use along the road.  

The Larger Project 
Developers plan to connect Dubuque Street with Prairie du Chien to facilitate the sale of a parcel 
of land to a senior living residential operator with plans to build 53 units. The developer would 
retain the rest of the land and build additional multi-family housing along both sides of the road. 

The last element of the concept 
includes the addition of an office use 
in the northeast corner of the area 
between Foster Road and I-80.  

The developer has submitted a 
rezoning application for the 
approximately 50-acre area which will 
be considered by the Planning and 
Zoning Commission in December. 
The area is currently zoned RS-12, 
high density single family residential. 
To preserve the sensitive slopes and 
woodlands, the developer seeks the 

rezoning to cluster the density that would otherwise be allowed on the total area into multi-family 
buildings near the road. 

The Urban Renewal Project – Foster Road 
The City owns the right of way for Foster Road and did some rough grading for it several years 
ago when plans to complete it were then on the horizon. In fact, the City had the project in the 
Capital Improvements Plan until FY16 after which it was removed to facilitate budgeting for other 
CIP projects. The connection between Dubuque and Prairie du Chien has long been considered 
a eventual significant public benefit as it will provide access to northside neighborhoods, facilitate 
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faster emergency vehicle response times and alleviate traffic pressures on other north arterial 
and connector streets. 

 
Now, the developer will build and 
pay for the road to City 
specifications from Prairie du 
Chien Rd to Dubuque St. A future 
development agreement would 
outline a cost sharing scheme to 
be paid in the form of TIF rebates 
derived from the new taxable 
value created by the senior 
housing and the multi-family 
residential.  
 
This diagram shows the eastern 

half of the project area along the road, bordered by property on both sides owned by the 
developer, and the concepts for the buildings along the road. For this section of road, the City 
would split the costs 50/50 with the developer. For the western section of the road, from the 
developer’s property line westward to Dubuque Street, the City will pay 100% of the costs. The 
City’s form of payment to the developer shall be through TIF rebates.  
 
The Urban Renewal Plan 
Establishing an urban renewal area enables the City to consider financial participation in a 
development project. A development agreement detailing specifics of that participation can only 
be contemplated after an Urban Renewal Plan is in place. 
 
The East Foster Road Urban Renewal Plan will be established based on Economic Development 
– Infrastructure for Non-LMI Housing. This type of urban renewal area is for an area where the 
City desires to help fund the cost of public improvements to serve housing that does not 
necessarily serve LMI (low to moderate income) persons. It has two distinct differences from TIF 
areas the City has employed in the past.  
1) It requires that the municipality set aside a portion of the tax increment for Affordable Housing 

in any area of the community. The set aside must be equal to or great than the percentage of 
LMI persons in the county, which today in Johnson County is 45%. This results in the City’s 
ability to use the other 55% of the increment for the public infrastructure project. In Iowa City’s 
case, the 45% would be used to fund initiatives in the Affordable Housing plan. 

2) It has a 10-year life and then ends. This means that TIF funds for the City’s share in the road 
project would have to be generated in ten or fewer years from no more than 54% of the 
increment in the district. If the increment created by the developers is ultimately insufficient to 
cover the City’s portion of the road costs in the 10-year window, that risk remains with the 
developer. 
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Recommendation 
Staff recommends proceeding with the legislative process to establish the East Foster Road urban 
renewal area. The process entails: 

- Drafting an Urban Renewal Plan  
- Approving a resolution of necessity 
- Holding a consultation with the County and the Iowa City Community School District 
- Planning and Zoning Commission Review 
- Approving a resolution adopting the Urban Renewal Plan 

EDC 11.27.17 packet 
page 17


	ADP716C.tmp
	Rockne Cole
	Susan Mims
	Jim Throgmorton




